

National Security Journal http://nationalsecurityjournal.nz

Published by: Centre for Defence and Security Studies, Massey University

ISSN: 2703-1926 (print) ISSN: 2703-1934 (online)

Evaluating the Intersection of Technology and Nuclear Escalation in South Asia

Author: CHEN Kaimin

To cite this article: CHEN, Kaimin (2022). Evaluating the Intersection of Technology and Nuclear Escalation in South Asia. *National Security Journal*. Published 01 March 2022. doi:10.36878/nsj20220301.10

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.36878/nsj20220301.10

View CrossRef data: https://search.crossref.org/?q=10.36878%2Fnsj20220301.10

EVALUATING THE INTERSECTION OF TECHNOLOGY AND NUCLEAR ESCALATION IN SOUTH ASIA

Chen Kaimin¹

There are range of factors that are shaping nuclear issues in South Asia. Among these, India and Pakistan remain outside the Treaty on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons and the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty. Further, their religious conflicts, ethnic disputes, military confrontations and territorial disputes remain fierce and acute. The confluence of these factors means that when a crisis occurs, India and Pakistan are more likely to misjudge the situation due to poor communication, or to even face the use of tactical nuclear weapons. This essay examines the convergence of technology and nuclear escalation. It concludes by offering some conclusions about external powers that are often involved in the technological procurement and their both stabilising and destabilising impacts on South Asia.

Key Words: nuclear escalation, Treaty on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty, South Asia

Introduction

There are range of factors that are shaping nuclear issues in South Asia. At present, India and Pakistan have neither acceded to the Treaty on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT), nor signed the Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty (CTBT). As a result, the possibility of future nuclear tests cannot be ruled out. Further, both countries are beset by an antagonistic security structure that has led to symmetrical nuclear proliferation, with nuclear tests carried out in succession by both countries in 1998. As of

Dr Chen Kaimin is a professor at Tongren University in China. Dr Lora Saalman, Associate Senior Fellow, SIPRI, provided the initial translation of the Chinese-language questionnaire upon which Dr Chen built this essay.

2021, India is estimated to have produced enough military plutonium for 160 nuclear warheads, while the estimates for Pakistan are roughly at 165 nuclear warheads with the potential to grow to around 200 by 2025.2 Pakistan is forced to spend a disproportionately larger share of its gross domestic product (GDP) on defense to achieve strategic parity with India.3

In determining some of the factors contributing to this security dilemma, Pakistan's decades-long conflict and rivalry with India continues amid international concerns about a possible war between the two nuclear-armed powers.4 Both countries have fought four wars since 1948 and three of them were over Kashmir.5 These decades of conflict over not just territory, but also ideology, religion and power, have further fuelled the nuclear race between the two countries.⁶ As this nuclear dynamic has evolved, Pakistan has come to predicate its nuclear forces on ambiguity, uncertainty, risk and flexibility to maintain a posture of first use against India.⁷ Faced with India's larger scale conventional arsenal and the threat of an overwhelming conventional attack, Pakistan may be forced to use nuclear weapons.8 Thus, while Pakistan may have adopted credible minimum deterrence as its nuclear doctrine, due to the limitations of its resource base and the costs of an arms race, it maintains a strong reliance upon nuclear weapons for its security and survival.9

By contrast, India pledged not to be the first to use nuclear weapons in 2003 under its no-first-use (NFU) posture. Despite this pledge, in 2019 India's defense minister Rajnath Singh stated in 2019 that India's long-standing NFU principle may change 'depending on the situation, illustrating its own form of ambiguity.¹⁰ Such shifts are not defined solely by India's deterrent relationship with Pakistan, even if it is the primary dynamic. Instead, India's development of nuclear weapons also has aims that include its international status as a great power, as well as its future strategic relationship with China. In both cases, the range of all new Agni missiles shows that their main target lies well beyond Pakistan.¹¹ Nevertheless, the lack of a consistent dialogue between India and Pakistan on nuclear weapons remains a major impediment, despite the efforts of countries like the United States to ease the nuclear tension between the two countries. 12 Facing this range of factors, this essay will evaluate how technology and nuclear escalation are intersecting in South Asia under these conditions.

Deterrence Fragility

The confluence of the above factors means that when a crisis occurs, India and Pakistan are more likely to misjudge the situation due to poor communication or to even escalate to nuclear weapons use. Given the close geographic proximity of both countries, some have suggested that if India concretizes the change to its NFU policy, Pakistan may take this as a signal that India could pre-emptively strike Pakistan's nuclear installations,

prompting the latter to consider using all of its nuclear weapons first.¹³ This dynamic belies an inherent fragility in the nuclear deterrence between the two countries. This is due to three unique characteristics.

First, the territorial dispute between India and Pakistan could be labelled as a zero-sum game. It is almost impossible to negotiate disputes that infringe on territorial sovereign interests. Pakistan and India have been sworn enemies since their independence from British rule. There have been more than four full-scale armed conflicts between them, numerous minor border conflicts and cross-border violations of the ceasefire. Their relationship is often on the brink of nuclear war. In view of the long-standing hostility between the two countries, the possibility of a sudden escalation of the border issue cannot be ruled out. In addition, such sudden or accidental conflicts may lead to the intentional and unintentional use of nuclear weapons.

Second, India and Pakistan have a long border. Therefore, if there is a conflict between the two sides, the decision-maker's time and space buffer is very short. If deterrence fails, one of the two countries may make an unreasonable decision on the use of nuclear weapons. Third, India and Pakistan still lack effective command, control, communications, strategic early warning systems and intelligence systems (C3ISR), which further exacerbates the possibility of accidental use of nuclear weapons. There is a general lack of complex C3ISR, battle damage assessment and automated mission planning capabilities required to support effective nuclear operations by all parties. Examples include claims that both sides are seeking 'weapons on aircraft or missiles capable of striking with as little as three minutes warning' and that India or Pakistan might opt to pursue Launch on Warning (LOW). 16

Technology Comparisons

At sea, the Indian Navy has always played a maritime leadership role in the Indian Ocean region because of its multifaceted capabilities and active presence in the region. ¹⁷ India's first indigenous nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarine (SSBN), the INS Arihant, was commissioned in August 2016, and with its first deterrence patrol some Indian analysts have declared that India's nuclear triad is complete. ¹⁸ A second SSBN, the INS Arighat will be followed by two more SSBNs, temporarily designated S4. ¹⁹ To arm these platforms, India has developed K-15 and the K-4 submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs). ²⁰ Combined with the launch of its aircraft carriers, INS Viraat, INS Vikrant and INS Vishal, India can optimize its military scale and combat effectiveness. ²¹ Compared with Pakistan, India has an absolute advantage in maritime power.

Nevertheless, Pakistan is developing develops nuclear forces to counter India's strategic triad and to ensure its second-strike capability.²² Among these, Pakistan continues to develop and has tested the Babur-III nuclear-capable submarine-launched cruise mis-

4 NATIONAL SECURITY JOURNAL

sile (SLCM).²³ This short-range system may be deployed on three Chai Agosta-class active submarines of the Pakistani Navy. While lacking in nuclear-powered submarines that could provide a stronger second-strike capability, this advance in SLCMs carries the potential of escalation in the maritime environment whether used or destroyed by the adversary in a crisis.²⁴ Pakistan also appears to be developing a variant of the Babur cruise missile, called Harbah, which has been described as a surface-to-surface anti-ship missile with ground attack capability.²⁵ Moreover, Pakistan is seeking to expand its fleet with an order reportedly of eight conventional powered submarines from China, with the first submarine expected to be delivered in 2022. Still, there are limits to Pakistan's minimum deterrence, particularly in terms of its sea-based systems that remain difficult to conceal and not well suited to second-strike capability.

On land, India has a series of platforms that can be used for nuclear warhead delivery, namely Prithvi and Agni ballistic missiles, as well as multifunctional Brahmos medium-range ramjet supersonic cruise missiles. India is also developing Nirbhay as the first self-designed and developed long-range subsonic cruise missile. Among these platforms, India's Agni series ballistic missiles are the pillar of India's land-based nuclear deterrence capability. It is reported that the Agni-III medium range ballistic missile can cover the whole territory of Pakistan and constitute a deterrent to its surrounding areas. The future deployment of medium and long-range missiles will provide a variety of strike options against Pakistan and China. It is reported that India has also successfully tested its Agni-IV intermediate-range ballistic missile (IRBM) and Agni-V IRBM, yet it is the Agni-VI that is anticipated to push India into intercontinental reach, offering it targets much farther afield than Pakistan. Such ambitions show that India is not satisfied with limiting its strategic deterrence to Pakistan, leading other countries to be concerned about this future deterrent potential.

For Pakistan, its land-based nuclear missiles are likely to remain the mainstay of its nuclear forces. Pakistan currently has an estimated six operational land-based nuclear ballistic missiles, namely the short-range Abdali/Hatf-2, Ghaznavi/Hatf-III, Shaheen-I/Hatf-IV and Nasr/Hatf-IV, as well as the medium-range Ghauri/Hatf-V and Shaheen-II/Hatf-VI. Three other nuclear-capable ballistic missiles are under development, with the medium-range Shaheen-IA, Shaheen-III, and the Ababeel, which is reportedly equipped with multiple independently targetable re-entry vehicles.²⁹ Of particular note, Pakistan's short-range Nasr is for sub-strategic scenarios and carries nuclear warheads to deter evolving threats, including India's so-called cold start doctrine.³⁰ The Shaheen-III is reportedly sufficient to target all of mainland India from launch positions south of Islamabad, derived as some suggest by a need to be able to target the Nicobar and Andaman Islands, which are developed as strategic bases and where 'India might think of putting its weapons'.³¹ Pakistan is also developing an enhanced version of the Babur known as the Babur-II or Babur-IB ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM), which like its maritime variant has the potential for escalation.³²

Technology and escalation

When evaluating the impact of technologies on nuclear escalation, it is important to start with the motivations behind these trends. The purpose of India's development of nuclear weapons is primarily based on its pursuit of major power status and maintenance of its national security. India has long believed that the possession of nuclear weapons can alleviate its dependence on the Union of the Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) and later Russia and change the attitude of the United States towards India. India's nuclear strategy, traditionally focused on Pakistan, however, now appears to place a greater emphasis on China.³³

While India's nuclear arsenal is maintained at a scale sufficient to maintain minimum credible deterrence and it continues to maintain its NFU posture, India is likely to be the first country to launch a nuclear attack during a military crisis. The development and deployment of nuclear warheads matched with missiles will create a material basis for the first use of nuclear weapons and pose the risk of accidental or unintentional nuclear war. Moreover, India has the foundation to expand its nuclear arsenal, since the US-India nuclear agreement precluded international safeguards on its nuclear power plants and India's reprocessing facilities are being upgraded. The safe sufficient to maintain minimum credible with the safe sufficient to maintain minimum credible with the safe sufficient to be sufficient to maintain minimum credible with the safe sufficient to be sufficient to be sufficient to be sufficient to maintain minimum credible with missing a military crisis. The development and deployment of nuclear warheads matched with missiles will create a material basis for the first use of nuclear weapons and pose the risk of accidental or unintentional nuclear war. Moreover, India has the foundation to expand its nuclear arsenal, since the use of nuclear agreement precluded international safeguards on its nuclear power plants and India's reprocessing facilities are being upgraded.

In response, Pakistan's development of nuclear weapons and response to the military threat from India is only likely to accelerate.³⁶ Further, it will be reinforced by India's growing conventional military advantage, which forces Pakistan to rely on nuclear weapons for recalibration. Pakistan continues to grow its nuclear arsenal with more warheads, more delivery systems, and a growing fissile materials production industry. Further, it has a mature and diversified fissile material production complex that is currently expanding. It is estimated that Pakistan has three uranium enrichment plants and four heavy-water plutonium production reactors.³⁷ Infrastructure upgrades include a fourth plutonium production reactor and upgrades to uranium enrichment and spent fuel reprocessing facilities.³⁸ In 2021, Pakistan's Prime Minister, Imran Khan, stated that Pakistan's nuclear arsenal is to simply to protect the country as a deterrent.³⁹ Yet this arsenal is likely to expand much further, as Pakistan has four plutonium production reactors and an expanding uranium enrichment infrastructure.⁴⁰

Beyond numeric competition with India, Pakistan's tactical nuclear weapons that include the Nasr/Hatf-IV short-range ballistic missile (SRBM) suggest that the calculations of deterrence in Pakistan are still very much predicated on first strike. The weapon appears intended for potential sub-strategic use in the early phases of a military conflict, a development that could lower the nuclear threshold in a Pakistan-India conflict and potentially reduce nuclear warning and crisis decision-making to a matter of minutes. With the introduction of full spectrum deterrence and Pakistan's refusal to commit to NFU, it is likely to continue to pursue flexible response under full spectrum deterrence, with its expansion of low-yield systems in particular carrying escalation risks. The

NATIONAL SECURITY JOURNAL

introduction of tactical nuclear weapons not only adversely impacts bilateral relations between India and Pakistan, it also undermines regional security and stability. There is always a chance that such developments as the introduction of tactical nuclear weapons will lead to escalation that will be difficult to control. Further, Pakistan's growing nuclear arsenal could lead to warhead management and command and control problems if the crisis occurs.⁴³

However, Pakistan is not alone with such challenges. While it may appear that India's technological advances are ahead of Pakistan, its strategic nuclear triad has greater symbolic significance than actual effect. Among these deficiencies, India faces issues of insufficient quantity and range, as well as questionable reliability. India is also lacking in terms of its command-and-control systems. Furthermore, India's long-term failure to formulate a coherent and systematic national strategic and nuclear posture has led to uncertainty and arbitrariness in India's development and deployment of nuclear weapons, which may exacerbate the threats that India faces.

This ambiguity suggests that India will not always be able to 'play the nuclear weapon card' when faced with unexpected crises. Furthermore, India and Pakistan remain outside of the Treaty on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT) and the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty (CTBT) and have even obstructed the negotiation of a Fissile Material Cut-off Treaty (FMCT). The technological advances of both countries combined with their position outside of nuclear arms control mechanisms suggests that there is always a chance that such developments as the introduction of tactical nuclear weapons will lead to escalation that will be difficult to control.

Conclusion

6

Facing the potential for escalation, external powers that are often involved in regional technological procurement, which both stabilizes and destabilizes South Asia, may be able to play a positive role. US economic and military assistance played a key role in Pakistan's ability to resist India in the first two decades. ⁴⁴ Throughout, Pakistan successfully managed its relations with the United States. It was an ally in the war on terror and later a front-line partner. ⁴⁵ However, Pakistan believes that the support of the United States is temporary and may change, so it is not a permanent factor for its security. ⁴⁶ As just one example, the United States disqualified Pakistan as a major non-North Atlantic Treaty Organization ally in 2019. ⁴⁷ In recent years, the relationship between the United States and Pakistan has been further declining, especially after US troops withdrew from Afghanistan in 2021.

By contrast, relations between the United States and India have been on the ascent. Among the pivotal developments in this relationship was the US-India strategic partnership, combined with their nuclear agreement, both of which posed a challenge to Pakistan.⁴⁸ Because the United States seeks to compete with India against China, it has

lifted sanctions, including the technology export ban on Indian defense and aerospace companies in 2011. Further, the United States granted India STA-1 status in 2018, paving the way to sell high-tech weapons to India.⁴⁹ India wants to rely on US technology to develop its own military industry. However, the shifting US approach towards India and Pakistan make it difficult for it to serve as an honest broker.

Throughout these trends, China has sought to balance between India and Pakistan to ensure peace and stability in South Asia. As a common neighbour of both countries, China has fostered channels of communication between the two countries, while advocating the exercise of restraint and the strengthening of dialogue. To this end, China has sought to recalibrate negative precedents from US efforts to promote India's accession to the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) without that of Pakistan, seeking to build consensus among member states on common accession standards for non-NPT signatory states. China has always tried to maintain a neutral and balanced position in the tensions between India and Pakistan and is alert to third-party factors that increase the risk of conflict.

Further, China has played a constructive role in promoting dialogue and cooperation between India and Pakistan with the recognition that both are important countries in South Asia. China hopes that the two countries can maintain friendly and cooperative relations and properly resolve their problems through dialogue and consultation. China's nuclear energy cooperation with Pakistan has long been based on the understanding that the latter's peaceful nuclear program is a basic necessity for its maintenance of its own security. As this relationship has evolved, cooperation between China and Pakistan has become no longer primarily vested in the security field, but rather in the civil fields of nuclear energy and commercial development under the supervision and guarantee of the International Atomic Energy Agency. Both countries still maintain their NFU commitments and their respective development of strategic nuclear triads maintains this stability.

Finally, in its efforts to promote peace, China has sought to promote the non-expansion of crisis situations between India and Pakistan and the maintenance of regional stability. China and Pakistan maintain their all-weather strategic cooperative partnership, both countries have been actively building the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor with high quality and deepening mutually beneficial cooperation in various fields. ⁵⁰ Yet in the current international environment, the stability of China-India relations is also of crucial importance to China. Recognizing the importance of facilitating stability and dialogue, China has taken the initiative under the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) to facilitate India's and Pakistan's ability to engage. Within this, the Indian Army has participated in all practical actions under the SCO framework, including the joint exercise Peace Mission and the defence ministers meeting held in 2018. ⁵¹ During various crises within South Asia, China has worked closely with the international commu-

nity to mitigate the damage to the international nuclear non-proliferation regime and to call for restraint from further escalation and to persuade both sides to engage in cease-fire. For example, in February 2019, after the attack in Indian controlled Kashmir, the timely communication and coordination between China, Russia and all parties played a role in cooling the situation in Kashmir.⁵² China has always played an important role in peace and stability in South Asia.

Like China, Russia also seeks to play a positive and balanced role in the region. Russia maintains good relations with India and Pakistan. From 2014-2018, Russia exported 27 percent of its armament exports to India. Further, in 2018, Russia and India signed a supply contract for five sets of S-400 anti-aircraft missile system, which will greatly enhance India's air defense capability. Russia is one of the most important defense equipment suppliers in India. Both countries' military technical cooperation has evolved from a buyer seller to a framework including joint research, development and production. During the Cold War, Russia and Pakistan were unable to establish friendly relations due to Pakistan's preference for the United States and Russia's additional preference for India. Yet in 2003, Pakistan's President Pervez Musharraf paid a state visit to Russia and bilateral relations began to improve. Pakistan, paving the way for the upward trajectory of bilateral relations.

Since the signing of the landmark defense agreement in 2014, the security partnership between Russia and Pakistan has been significantly strengthened and expanded. Joint exercises called Arab Monsoon and Druzba are further strengthening the increasingly converging military and political relations between the two countries, including trade in military equipment and training.⁵⁸ The Pakistan-Russia Consultative Group on Strategic Stability has further strengthened both security and defense cooperation.⁵⁹ Further, Russia has been making active efforts to provide a platform for India Pakistan negotiations to ease tensions between the two sides. For example, Russian President Vladimir Putin and Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi spoke by telephone on 28 February 2019 to discuss the India-Pakistan conflict and counterterrorism. Moreover, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov has said that Russia is ready to provide a platform for India-Pakistan negotiations through the SCO mechanism to ease and mediate the tense relations between the two nuclear powers.⁶⁰

Much like China, Russia is a SCO member and has advocated for India and Pakistan to use this multilateral platform to meet and develop a more stable relationship.⁶¹ It has also played constructive role in defusing tensions in South Asia and has cultivated good ties with both countries.⁶² Russia has also opened the way for India to participate in nuclear energy cooperation with third countries. The 'Russia-India Strategic Vision' document signed in 2014 states that the two countries will study the possibility of investigating and carrying out mining technical cooperation in India and Russia and cooperate together to carry out exploration and mining activities in third countries.⁶³ Further, Russia's growing security partnership and cooperation with Pakistan indicates a desire

to maintain balance in its dealings in South Asia. In sum, recognizing the importance of maintaining strategic balance and fostering communication in South Asia, China and Russia are uniquely positioned to play a positive role.

- 1 Levy, Adrian and Scott-Clark, Catherine, *Deception: Pakistan, the United States, and the Secret Trade in Nuclear Weapons*, (London: Bloomsbury Publishing, 2007).
- 2 Federation of American Scientists, 'Status of World Nuclear Forces', https://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-world-nuclear-forces, accessed on 19 Oct. 2021; Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, pp. 217-225; Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021; Li, Yincai, '李因才: 亚洲的核安全风险'[Li Yincai: Asia's Nuclear Risks], Huanqiu, 27 Mar. 2014, https://opinion.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKmJEHtr.
- 3 Amir-ud-Din, Rafi; Sajjad, Fatima Waqi; and Aziz, Shazia, 'Revisiting Arms Race between India and Pakistan: A Case of Asymmetric Causal Relationship of Military Expenditures', Defence and Peace Economics, vol. 31, no. 6, 4 Jun. 2019, pp. 721-741.
- 4 Soherwordi, Hussain Shaheed and Munshi, Uzma, 'China-Russia-Pakistan Strategic Triangle: Imperative Factors', *South Asian Studies*, vol. 35, no. 1, January-June 2020, pp. 7-20.
- 5 Congressional Research Service, 'Pakistan-U.S. Relations', https://crsreports.congress.gov/prod-uct/pdf/IF/IF11270, updated 8 Jul. 2021.
- 6 Jauhari, Alka, 'India-Pakistan Relations: International Implications', *Asian Social Science*, vol. 9, no. 1, 2013, pp. 42-51.; Ganguly, Sumit, The Origins of War in South Asia: The Indo-Pakistani Conflicts since 1947, (Boulder: Westview Press, 1994), and Tellis, Ashley J., 'Stability in South Asia', RAND, 1997, p. 3, https://www.rand.org/pubs/documented_briefings/DB185.html>.
- 7 Rais, Rasul Bakhsh, 'Conceptualizing Nuclear Deterrence: Pakistan's Posture', *India Review*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2005, pp. 144-172.
- 8 Rais, Rasul Bakhsh, 'Conceptualizing Nuclear Deterrence: Pakistan's Posture', *India Review*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2005, p. 156.
- 9 Rais, Rasul Bakhsh, 'Conceptualizing Nuclear Deterrence: Pakistan's Posture', *India Review*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2005, p. 168.
- 10 The Hindu, "No First Use" nuclear policy depends on circumstances: Rajnath Singh', 16 Aug. 2019, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/no-first-use-nuclear-policy-depends-on-circumstances-rajnath-singh/article29109149.ece>.
- 11 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, p. 217.
- 12 Rais, Rasul Bakhsh, 'Conceptualizing Nuclear Deterrence: Pakistan's Posture', *India Review*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2005, p. 161.
- 13 Pulla, Priyanka, 'India-Pakistan nuclear escalation: where could it lead?', Nature, vol. 573, no. 5, Sep. 2019, p. 16.
- 14 Amir-ud-Din, Rafi; Sajjad, Fatima Waqi; and Aziz, Shazia, 'Revisiting Arms Race between India and Pakistan: A Case of Asymmetric Causal Relationship of Military Expenditures', Defence and Peace Economics, vol. 31, no. 6, 4 Jun. 2019, pp. 721-741.
- 15 Tellis, Ashley J., 'The Strategic Implications of a Nuclear India', Foreign Policy Research Institute, 1 Jan. 2014, https://www.fpri.org/article/2002/01/strategic-implications-nuclear-india; Tellis, Ashley J., *India's Emerging Nuclear Posture: Between Recessed Deterrent and Ready Arsenal*, (Santa Monica: RAND, 2001); and Jervis, Robert, Perception and Misperception in International Politics (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1976), pp. 117–406.
- 16 Withington, Thomas, "Nuclear dilemmas seize Asia," Jane's Intelligence Review—Pointer, Dec. 1998, p. 13; Tellis, Ashley J., *India's Emerging Nuclear Posture: Between Recessed Deterrent and Ready Arsenal*, (Santa Monica: RAND, 2001).

- 10
- 17 Ministry of Defence, 'Annual Report Year 2018 2019', Republic of India, Section 4, p. 32, https://www.desw.gov.in/annual-reports.
- 18 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, p. 221; Singh, Rahul, 'India Completes Nuclear Triad with INS Arihant's First Patrol, *Hindustan Times*, 6 Nov. 2018, < https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/fitting-response-to-nuke-blackmail-says-pm-on-ins-arihant-s-first-deterrence-patrol/story-SDGODa4nxf-6NfevT5davtJ.html>.
- 19 Bedi, Rahul, 'India Quietly Launches Second SSBN', Jane's Defence Weekly, 11 Dec. 2017.
- 20 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, p. 222.
- 21 Gupta, Shishir, 'Eye on China, India's plan for 6 nuclear-powered attack submarines back on track', *Hindustan Times*, 10 Mar. 2021, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/eye-on-china-india-s-pla-clear-powered-attack-submarines-back-on-track-101615327826084.html.
- 22 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, SIPRI年鉴2019: 军备、裁军和国际安全 [SI-PRI Yearbook 2019: Arms Control, Disarmament and Global Security], pp. 301-307, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/YB%202019%20Chinese.pdf.
- 23 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, SIPRI年鉴2019: 军备、裁军和国际安全 [SI-PRI Yearbook 2019: Arms Control, Disarmament and Global Security], pp. 298-301, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/YB%202019%20Chinese.pdf.
- 24 Jervis, Robert, *Perception and Misperception in International Politics*, (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1976), pp. 117-406.
- 25 Inter-Services Public Relations, 'Impressive Fire Power Display by Pakistan Navy in North Arabian Sea', Islamic Republic of Pakistan, 3 Jan. 2018, https://www.ispr.gov.pk/press-release-detail.php?id=4480.
- 26 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, pp. 222-223.
- 27 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, p. 220.
- 28 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, p. 220-221; Ghosh, D. "Successful Test Launch of AGNI V." Press Information Bureau, Government of India, 27 Dec. 2016.
- 29 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021.
- 30 Kristensen, Hans M. and McKinzie, Matthew G., 'Nuclear arsenals: Current developments, trends and capabilities', *International Review of the Red Cross*, 2015, pp. 563–599, https://international-review.icrc.org/sites/default/files/irc97 6.pdf>.
- 31 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021; Tasleem, Shadia, 'Pakistan's Nuclear Use Doctrine', Carnegie Endowment for International Peace 30 Jun. 2016. https://carnegieen-dowment.org/2016/06/30/pakistan-s-nuclear-use-doctrine-pub-63913; and Biswas, Arka, 'Shaheen III and Deterrence Stability in South Asia', South Asian Voices, 26 Mar. 2016, https://southasianvoices.org/shaheen-iii-and-deterrence-stability-in-south-asia.
- 32 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021.
- 33 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, Indian nuclear forces, 2020', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 76, no. 4, 20 Jul. 2020, pp. 217-225.
- 34 Sundaram, Kumar and Ramana, M.V., 'India and the Policy of No First Use of Nuclear Weapons', Journal for Peace and Nuclear Disarmament, vol. 1, no. 1, 2018.
- 35 Kristensen, Hans M. and McKinzie, Matthew G., 'Nuclear arsenals: Current developments, trends and capabilities', *International Review of the Red Cross*, 2015, pp. 563–599, https://international-review.icrc.org/sites/default/files/irc97 6.pdf>.

- 36 Amir-ud-Din, Rafi; Sajjad, Fatima Waqi; and Aziz, Shazia, 'Revisiting Arms Race between India and Pakistan: A Case of Asymmetric Causal Relationship of Military Expenditures', Defence and Peace Economics, vol. 31, no. 6, 4 Jun. 2019, pp. 721-741.
- 37 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021.
- 38 Kristensen, Hans M. and McKinzie, Matthew G., 'Nuclear arsenals: Current developments, trends and capabilities', *International Review of the Red Cross*, 2015, pp. 563–599, https://international-review.icrc.org/sites/default/files/irc97 6.pdf>.
- 39 Laskar, Rezaull H., 'Pakistan PM Imran Khan again seeks US intervention on Kashmir', *The Hindustan Times*, 21 Jun. 2021, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/pakistan-pm-imran-khan-again-seeks-us-intervention-on-kashmir-101624274376335.html.
- 40 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021.
- 41 Kristensen, Hans M. and McKinzie, Matthew G., 'Nuclear arsenals: Current developments, trends and capabilities', *International Review of the Red Cross*, 2015, p. 597, https://international-review.icrc.org/sites/default/files/irc97 6.pdf>.
- 42 Khan, Moiz, 'Understanding Pakistan's Full Spectrum Deterrence', Strategic Studies Institute Islamabad, https://ssii.com.pk/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Understanding-Pakistans-full-spectrum-deterrence-moiz-khan.pdf
- 43 Kristensen, Hans M. and Korda, Matt, 'Nuclear Notebook: How many nuclear weapons does Pakistan have in 2021?', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, https://thebulletin.org/premium/2021-09/nuclear-notebook-how-many-nuclear-weapons-does-pakistan-have-in-2021.
- 44 Rais, Rasul Bakhsh, 'Conceptualizing Nuclear Deterrence: Pakistan's Posture', *India Review*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2005, p. 161.
- 45 Rais, Rasul Bakhsh, 'Conceptualizing Nuclear Deterrence: Pakistan's Posture', *India Review*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2005, p. 166.
- 46 See report on how the US failed to influence Pakistan's nuclear program in the 1980s. Cronin, Richard P., et al., Pakistan's Nuclear Proliferation Activities and the Recommendations of the 9/11 Commission: US Policy Constraints and Options (Washington, DC: The Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service, 25 Jan. 2005, https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/RL32745.html.
- 47 Biggs, Andy, 'H.R.73 To terminate the designation of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan as a major non-NATO ally, and for other purposes', introduced 3 Jan. 2019, .
- 48 Soherwordi, Hussain Shaheed and Munshi, Uzma, 'China-Russia-Pakistan Strategic Triangle: Imperative Factors', *South Asian Studies*, vol. 35, no. 1, January-June 2020, p. 7.
- 49 *PTI*, 'India third Asian nation to get STA-1 status from U.S.', *The Hindu*, 4 Aug. 2018, https://www.thehindu.com/business/Economy/india-third-asian-nation-to-get-sta-1-status-from-us/article24603607.ece.
- 50 Xinhua, '中巴建交70周年! 赵立坚用乌尔都语祝中巴友谊万岁' [The 70th anniversary of the establishment of diplomatic relations between China and Pakistan! Zhao Lijian wishes long live China-Pakistan friendship in Urdu], *Huanqiu*, 21 May 2021, https://world.huanqiu.com/article/43DIbAyL3M2>.
- 51 Ministry of Defence, 'Annual Report Year 2018 2019', Republic of India, Section 3, p. 23, https://www.desw.gov.in/annual-reports.
- 52 *Huanqiu*, '印巴紧张局势升级 媒体: 印度一味强硬带不来和平' [Tensions Between India and Pakistan Escalate Media: India's Hardline Does Not Bring Peace], 27 Aug. 2019, https://world.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnKmtlO.
- 53 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, SIPRI年鉴2019: 军备、裁军和国际安全 [SI-PRI Yearbook 2019: Arms Control, Disarmament and Global Security], pp. 210-216, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/YB%202019%20Chinese.pdf.
- 54 Ministry of Defence, 'Annual Report Year 2018 2019', Republic of India, Section 5, p. 46, https://www.desw.gov.in/annual-reports.

12 NATIONAL SECURITY JOURNAL

- 55 Ministry of Defence, 'Annual Report Year 2018 2019', Republic of India, Section 1, p. 12, https://www.desw.gov.in/annual-reports.
- 56 Soherwordi, Hussain Shaheed and Munshi, Uzma, 'China-Russia-Pakistan Strategic Triangle: Imperative Factors', *South Asian Studies*, vol. 35, no. 1, January-June 2020, p. 12.
- 57 Soherwordi, Hussain Shaheed and Munshi, Uzma, 'China-Russia-Pakistan Strategic Triangle: Imperative Factors', *South Asian Studies*, vol. 35, no. 1, January-June 2020, p. 12.
- 58 Soherwordi, Hussain Shaheed and Munshi, Uzma, 'China-Russia-Pakistan Strategic Triangle: Imperative Factors', *South Asian Studies*, vol. 35, no. 1, January-June 2020, p. 12.
- 59 Soherwordi, Hussain Shaheed and Munshi, Uzma, 'China-Russia-Pakistan Strategic Triangle: Imperative Factors', *South Asian Studies*, vol. 35, no. 1, January-June 2020, p. 12.
- 60 Ren Jie, '印巴冲突后俄罗斯发声称愿意调解紧张局势 巴基斯坦已接受' [After the India-Pakistan conflict, Russia announced its willingness to mediate tensions, Pakistan has accepted], *Huanqiu*, 1 Mar. 2019, https://world.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnKiAk3.
- 61 Ministry of Defence, 'Annual Report Year 2018 2019', Republic of India, Section 3, p. 23, https://www.desw.gov.in/annual-reports.
- 62 *Huanqiu*, '俄外长: 建议通过上海合作组织机制来调解印巴紧张局势 我外交部回应' [Russian Foreign Minister: It is recommended to mediate tensions between India and Pakistan through the Shanghai Cooperation Organization mechanism, Our Ministry of Foreign Affairs responds], 4 Mar. 2019, https://world.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnKiGRz.
- 63 Wang Pei and Tang Liya, '印媒: 印俄正在斯里兰卡等国开展民用核能合作' [Indian media: India and Russia are developing civil nuclear energy cooperation in Sri Lanka and other countries], *Huanqiu*, 20 Jun. 2017, https://world.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnK3CPE>.